
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held – 26th November 2007

Present:
Borough Councillors


Cllr Philip Hollobone (Chair)


Cllr Linda Adams


Cllr Duncan Bain
Cllr Maurice Bayes


Cllr David Bishop


Cllr Robert Civil (also NCC)


Cllr Paul Corazzo


Cllr June Derbyshire
Cllr S Edwards

Cllr Terry Freer
Cllr J Henson
Cllr L Henson
Cllr S Lynch

Cllr Mary Malin


Cllr Paul Marks


Cllr Gil Rennie


Cllr Chris Smith-Haynes


Cllr Greg Titcombe
Cllr Keli Watts
Cllr Jonathan West

Northamptonshire County Councillors


Councillor Eileen Hales
Councillor Ursula Jones
Councillor Bill Parker



Other Representatives


Bill Burton (Town Centre Retailer)


Monica Ozdemir (Kettering Civic Society)


Neil Griffin (Newlands Centre) (Deputy Chair)


Sergeant Wendy Barron (Kettering Police)


Halina Tubbs (Rural Forum)


Graham Bale (Kettering Taxi Association)


Roger Coe (Fuller Church)


Eleanor Patrick (Churches Together)
Sybil Gregory (Kettering Disabled Group) 
Kamal Paul (Northamptonshire Racial Equality Council)

Also Present


Cllr Jonathan Bullock
Cllr Jim Hakewill 
Cllr Christopher Lamb
Cllr Victoria Perry
Cllr Alan Pote
Cllr Russell Roberts
Cllr Alison Wiley

Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive)


Paul Thomas (Development Manager)


Ruth Bishop (Savills) 


Sarah Goodman (Forum Administrator)


2 members of the press and 12 members of the public 
07.KTC.21
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Matt Lynch, for whom Councillor June Derbyshire was acting as substitute, and Councillor Larry Henson for his late arrival  (Kettering Borough Council), Gilbert Davis (Neighbourhood Watch) and Mick Scrimshaw (Chamber of Trade). 
07.KTF.22
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 3rd September 2007 be approved and signed by the Chair.

07.KTF.23
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Shirley Lynch declared a personal interest in Item 5 on the agenda.

07.KTF.24
UPDATE ON LOCAL POLICING ISSUES
A report from Northamptonshire Police that informed 

members of the Forum of crime statistics for the town of

Kettering in 2006/07 and 2007/08. 

Sergeant Wendy Barron was present at the meeting to present

the report and answer Forum members’ questions. 

It was noted that burglary dwelling had decreased, however this may have been displaced as burglary other had increased. Criminal damage had also reduced and Operation Erosion was still running. With regard to deception fraud, which had increased, it was noted that this was mainly due to drive-offs from garages on the A14. It was reported that Operation Whirlwind had targeted theft from motor vehicles in specific areas. 

It was noted that Operation Pilfer was a countywide initiative tackling the rise in lead and metal thefts. With regard to the run up to Christmas it was reported that the usual arrangements would be in place for the town centre. It was also noted that th mobile phone thefts had increased an a message was being sent, via Bluetooth, from the ‘pod’ in the Newlands Centre reminding the public to be vigilant. 
Details of clear up rates, crime by type and crime by ward were also provided to the meeting. It was noted that a break down of crime by age group could be provided tio the Forum if required.  

 The Chair thanked Sergeant Barron for her input to the 

meeting. Chief Constable Peter Maddison and Chief Superintendent Dean Smith were also thanked for their attendance. 

07.KTF.25
‘KETTERING – IT’S OUR TOWN! WHAT’S HAPPENING?’

A report was submitted to update the Forum on the progress of Kettering town centre regeneration projects and policy development in light of growth area pressures. Paul Thomas, Urban Designer at Kettering Borough Council, gave a presentation on Shops, Roads and Housing and the following points were noted:

· Kettering had submitted bids for £25 million funding

· Funding was required for town centre regeneration, Station Quarter and green links
· Northants County Council had also submitted funding bids which if successful would also aid Kettering

· The Borough Council was working with the County Council to develop a Strategy for Growth
· Road system needed to be able to cope with future development and for congestion to be reduced

· Sustainable transport should be encouraged and   public realm schemes considered

· The Western Quarter Masterplan  had been approved by the Planning Policy Committee
Ruth Bishop of Savills gave a presentation on ‘Kettering Futures’ which included:



· Details of the team involved in the project

· Managing the process

· Process overview

· Understanding peoples and issues

· Market Square area development and public realm 
· Design briefs for Jobs Yard, Soans Yard and the Station Quarter 
Following the presentation there followed a question and 


answer session and the following points were noted:
· Market Place designs were currently being worked on for the Growth Area Funding (GAF3 – Housing Growth Fund) bid submission – this would help regenerate the rest of the town centre
· It was hoped that development in the town centre would commence in 2008
· The town centre is on a series of hills which makes it difficult for the elderly and disabled to get about
· A trip to view examples of Savill’s work in other towns may be arranged for Councillors in the New Year
· The value of the project was £700,000 and Savill’s would be talking to local people throughout the project
· The Municipal Offices building would remain in some form
· Strategies would be put in place to protect existing businesses

· Green spaces in the town centre area required improvements in terms of safety

· High quality development  in the town centre area would ensure it lasted into the future

· Consultation workshops should be made available on different days of the week and at different times to enable the maximum number of people to access them 
· Consultation would also be available via the web, message boards, exhibitions in shops and the Newlands Centre and a councillor information pack
· Kettering had a lower than average rate of vacant shop units

· New roads and improvements to existing junctions were required before additional housing development  
· Savills would be working with local landowners with regard to the purchase of land

· Cycle lanes, improved toilet facilities and pay on exit car parks would be welcomed

(Councillor Tebbutt joined the meeting at 7.50pm, Councillor Pote left the meeting at 7.50pm, Councillor Derbyshire left the meeting at 8.02pm and Councillor Wiley left the meeting at 8.43pm)
07.KTF. 26 
POST OFFICE CLOSURES


A report was submitted which provided members of the Forum 
with an update on the recent proposals to close certain Post 
Offices in the Borough. It was noted that Postwatch had been 
consulted on the proposals and had not challenged the 
closure of the Hawthorn Road Post Office. 


(At this juncture Councillor Marks declared a personal interest as a user of Hawthorn Road Post Office) 


Comments from the Forum included:  

-Lower Street Post Office is already used beyond its capacity and residential  development in the town centre continues
-Lower Street Post Office is inaccessible for disabled persons as no parking is available in the immediate vicinity   
-St Michaels and Wicksteed ward is large and many residents are more than one mile away from Hawthorn Road Post Office


Councillor Hollone proposed, and Councillor Marks seconded that 


‘ that the Forum resolves to support the campaign to save the Hawthorn Road Post Office from closure, urges the Council’s Executive and Full Council to do the same, encourages local residents both to take part in Post Office Ltd.’s official consultation and to sign the petition against the closure which is to be presented to Parliament in due course’  
  

It was 


RESOLVED 

accordingly. 
(Councillor Bullock, Councillor Perry and Councillor Hakewill left the meeting at 8.53pm)

07.KTF.27     
JOINT MUNICIPAL WASTE STRATEGY

A report was submitted to highlight the 10th December 207 deadline for consultation responses on the Draft Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy for Northamptonshire. 

It was noted that the strategy had been prepared by Northamptonshire Waste Partnership which was made up of all the local authorities within the County. It was 


RESOLVED

that the deadline for consultation 


responses of 10th December 2007 be 

noted. 
07.KTF.28
BUDGET TIMETABLE 2008/09

A report was submitted to notify members of the Forum of the timetable for the annual budgetary process. It was noted that the Formal Budget Consultation meeting would be held on 24th January 2008 and members of the Forum were most welcome to attend.
07.KTF.29
‘THE BIG SWITCH ON’

A report was submitted notifying members of the Town Forum of forthcoming events due to be held in the Town Centre to mark the Festive season. 
07.KTF.30
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

                        Police matters

                        Kettering – Its Our Town! What’s Happening? 
                        Decriminalisation Update
Post Office Update

07.KTF.31
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Northamptonshire Racial Equality Council

A request was made by Northamptonshire Racial Equality Council to become a member of the Town Forum. It was 


RESOLVED 


that Northamptonshire Racial 



Equality Council become a member 


of Kettering Town Forum. 

Joan Neal

It was noted that Joan Neal, a member of the Town Forum,  had sadly passed away recently. The Mayor advised that he had written to her family expressing condolences, on behalf of the Borough Council, for their loss.   

07.KTF.32
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting of the Forum would be held on 25th February 2008. 

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.01pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair
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